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MINUTES OF THE ADDITIONAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 9th October 2019 AT 7.30PM AT THE LEIGH PARISH CHURCH

Present:  Cllr. J. Arkell (Chair), Cllr. L. Glazebrook Cllr. P. Hooton and Cllr. K. Moreton
In attendance:  K. Tilling (Parish Clerk), 8 members of the public.
1. Apologies: 

Apologies were received from Cllr .M. Chandler.
2. Declarations of interest:
There were no declarations of interest required for this meeting.
3. To discuss planning applications and consider responses for the following:
19/00888/FUL – Villa Farmhouse, Tewkesbury Road, The Leigh. Part demolition, extension and alteration of existing detached garages and store to provide annexe in association with existing farmhouse.

Parish Councillors were not aware of any impact on neighbours. There was a short debate on the merits of an annexe or whether it should be a stand-alone dwelling. The Parish Council had no issues with it being separated from the farmhouse. By altering and extending buildings already on site it was felt that it would blend in quite well. The size of the proposed dwelling is relatively small, suggesting little/no impact on neighbours and acceptable in design. The Parish Council had one consideration … by turning the current garages into a dwelling, where will the new owners of the existing farmhouse park their vehicles? The general comment was that this was supported by the Parish Council as the proposal is in line with the emerging Leigh NDP’s idea of village infill together with the applicants providing sufficient detail to understand what the finished house is likely to look like. The Parish Council felt that there was no great problem either way by keeping it as an annexe or allowing it to become separated from the farmhouse.
Highways Ref: 11233841 – Erection of bollards near Stonehouse Cottage.

The wall of Stonehouse Cottage is very close to the road. Nearby neighbours fully sympathise with this reason for the request due to the fear of the wall being hit by a large vehicle. The road is wide enough but drivers in the village are not always careful. The proposed bollards have to be of an approved Highways design to prevent damage to vehicles. Concerns were raised over the effectiveness of the bollards, will they achieve the desired affect or will the next dustcart/delivery van knock them straight out. Cllr Hooton has been in discussion with Chris Freeman at Glos Highways about this specific request. Highways are mindful to grant permission in this particular circumstance. They do have to be low impact.  The Parish Council felt that a trial was worth it – this is not an aesthetic request but a need to protect a property. The Parish Council does not support the installation of bollards as a general principle but is willing to consider proposals on an individual basis based on need.
4. To discuss and consider the purchase, siting and installation of dog waste bin/s.
Following a recent article in the parish Newsletter residents contacted the Parish Council about the installation of dog waste bins. The Clerk has been in contact with TBC for further advice. They have confirmed that the regulations regarding dogs and fouling changed in the early 1990’s. This saw the loss of the Borough Councils dog warden service that included responsibility for dog bins and litter bins due to the funding being withdrawn from central government. It was hoped that new developments would pay for this loss of funding through S106 agreements/contributions and where problems are localised, Parish and Town Councils were expected to take on more responsibility for their areas. Since these regulations were changed dog waste is no longer separated and goes to the same land fill site as general waste. This means that it is acceptable to put dog waste in mixed waste bins as well as specific dog waste bins or take it home and dispose in the domestic wheelie bin. TBC have no budget for the dog waste bins and therefore rely on Parish Council’s purchasing them or through the Section 106 contributions from new developments within a parish. Where there is little or no new development and the Parish Council is small the funding of bins becomes more of a problem. It is now a Parish Council’s decision and then responsibility to own and maintain bins within a parish no matter how or when it was installed. TBC do offer to order and install bins and then recharge for their services. A standard red dog bin and post costs £182.16 to supply and a further £96.00 to install into the ground. A mixed waste dog and litter bin costs £237.60 to supply and a further £158.40 to install onto a concrete foundation. The bins need to be located where they are most likely to be used, near roads and footpaths are ideal. This will allow the street cleansing vehicle to get close and no more than 10 metres away from a vehicle location. Waste can be heavy and emptying bins that are tucked away are likely to be missed. TBC have no authority to put bins on land not owned by GCC, TBC or a Parish Council without a landowner’s full consent. The siting of bins is very important, not directly in front of properties without notifying the properties first, as moving them is costly.  The bins are emptied on a weekly basis by UBICO and there is currently no extra charge as it considered part of the service provided by the street cleaners.
The primary concern is the location of bin/s within the village. Some people are not supporters of the bins as they are subject to vandalism and not emptied weekly as promised. There are issues with livestock and young children when dog waste is not picked up. It was also suggested that darker nights see less waste being picked up. Cllr Morton will draft an article for the newsletter and explain the process behind the trial bins. Two sites have been suggested as trial locations – one by the village pond near the bund and the other on the corner of the main road and Church Lane. A parishioner has offered to supply suitable receptacles for both sites and Cllr Arkell has agreed to empty these two temporary bins for a trial period of 3 months.  Another suggestion was the use of a dog waste stencil used on roads, paths and other hard surfaces as a further reminder to dog owners.

5. To discuss and consider the purchase, siting and installation of defibrillators in Coombe Hill and The Leigh.

This item was placed on the agenda following requests from parishioners. Cllr Morton has been looking into this and can confirm that there is funding available from the British Heart Foundation. The siting of these defibrillators is a major consideration. There is a company that helps organisations purchase and install these machines – they help with all the paperwork.  The machines do need an electricity supply and the batteries for the machines need to be replaced annual regardless of their condition.  The units cost approx. £1000.00 each to buy should the grant not be available. Three people have to be trained to check the machine batteries. It was suggested that if the purchase costs could be covered by someone else then the Parish Council could consider any other nominal costs. The installation requires a standard legal document. The first step is to apply for a grant and establish Parish Council’s eligibility. One suggested site was on the village triangle where the phone box used to be. The land is still owned by BT and might gift the land to the Parish Council. There would have been an electricity supply to the phone box at some point. The other site at Coombe Hill was at the petrol station or pub. Morrison’s do not own the site so contact will need to be made with the land owner. There are two networks that defibrillators work on, one belonging to the NHS. This will need to be looked at in detail once funding has been identified. The principle of installing these public access devices is a good one. Cllr Morton agreed to commence the grant process.
6. To provide updates on Highways issues
Cllr Hooton has been liaising with Chris Freeman at Gloucestershire Highways over a number of issues.  The Parish Council have received notice that resurfacing work will go ahead on Pancake Lane during November 2019. A road closure schedules has been issued but no fixed date published as yet. Overgrown hedges are still an issue along parts of the A38 where land owners are not cutting back their hedges.  It is understood that Elmstone Hardwick Parish Council have a grant to get their hedges cut and then employ a local contractor to undertake the work. The Clerk was asked to contact the chair and ask for further information. Cllr Hooton has also been following up the resurfacing of the lane after the Church towards Leigh End Farm as this is a GCC highway, not a private road. Potholes are also starting to appear – just contact Cllr Hooton with details.
7. AOB:
Financial transaction since the last meeting – Cllr Arkell has purchased and installed a life ring and ‘no swimming’ sign for the village pond to ensure that the insurance requests are complied with. The pond would benefit from another clear out but currently would need a large excavator to complete the work. Costs and weather prohibit this work right now. This is a perfect community event to organise for the summer.
Footpaths issues – these have been passed back to the PROW officer for her to deal with.

Village Walk – this has been moved to Sunday 20th October due to the Chelt Lido dog swim event on the 13th.  Meet 11 am outside the Church.
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